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going to. be enter~ng this program so that they can request the church
for that information ~

Mr. BARK~. Doesn't that get back to the practical problem, if they
had o~r no1;ICe,. would they be con~rned and would they use it or do
anything with it-s-in other words, If they have no continuing relation­
~hIP ~Ith them and it mig?t.be anyone of t~e 500 bands or groups
III C~hforma,If the per~n ISm Idaho, and their parents are in Idaho,
and If we then s~nt notice to all four of those groups that they were
descended from, If we could find out who they were and where they
were j

¥r. DUCHEN~AUX.The bill does !lot reqiu~e that. The bill only re­
qUl:res that J?-0tI~e be sent to the chief executive officer of the tribe in
which the child ISa member.

Mr. BARKER. My poin~ is, Mr. :pucheneaux, my own experience at
Fort Duchesne, Utah, with the tribe, the chairman of that tribe Rex
~rry, who IS now dead, but he told me---I asked which roll are your
children on-he has four children.

I have two on the Uintah roll, two on the "White River roll, and then
we WIll havs another one that will be on the Ontrepaga roll.

My pomt ~s that when you say the tribe of which they are a mem­
ber yo,! get mto problems of how you determine that tribe. Who do
w~ notify ~ Do we notify the chairman of the Uintah band or "White
RIver band or the chairman of the Ontrepaga band ~
If they have absolutely no concern, they are out in California a

long way away, isn't it as a practical matter very easy-they know
that on the 1st of September If they are concerned and want to know
whether they have any children they could write and say I am chair­
ma:r: of the Myana band, our address is so and so, will you please
advise me whether/ou have any children on placement.

W ~ would be gla to respond to that and we would respond to that,
and If .we had somebody on placement, we would send them the in­
formation unless the parents have indicated an objection under my
program. '.

I do not believe the objection w.ould occur. I am not saying this by
way of the church wan~mg ~o avoid the thing, lam saying something
on your WrItmg of legislation which IS practically feasible to work.

You .can tell ~s to send a not.ice and :ve will inquire of the Bureau
of Indian AffaIrs and even this committee and that committee and
find ~::mt if they know, but if we cannot find out and we cannot com­
ply, ;If we cannot determine who to send it to, you are writing an im­
possible, an unconstitutionally vague langu.age.

. Mr. DuCHENF.AUX. There is a law on the books-­
Mr. BARKER. Yes.
Mr. DUCHEN~:UX. It has not been observed probably in the last 50

or 60 years, but It IS on the books.
Mr. BARKER. Let me see.what it is, maybe we can work it out.
M~. DUCHENEAUX. Section 286 of title 15. United States Code. It

provides th.at no Indian child may be removed from a reservation by
anybody WIthout the consent of the parents and further it provides
that--
. Mr. BARKER. On that so far, of course, we have the consent of the

parents.
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Mr. DUCHENEAUX. It further provides that the consent must be be­
fore the superintendent of the reservation in writing and he has to send
that notice to the Commissioner of Indian Affairs.

Is that unconstitutionally vague ~ Is that an unfair requirement on
anybody taking an Indian child off a reservation ~

Mr. BARKER. My suggestion, Mr. Ducheneaux, is that that statute as
interpreted with its legislative history would not apply to the kind of
educational experience for the consent of parents we are talking about.

You could look at the legislative history of it; you are talking about
permanent removal.

Mr. DucHENEAUX. No; it says no child shall be taken for educational
purposes beyond the reservation.

¥r.J?ARKJ!!R. I think that the courts would not apply it in view of its
legislative history, Maybe we better amend that statute to make it
practical.

I am here to help work the problem out rather than to find other
problems.

Mr. DUCHENEAUX. I don't want to belabor this point, I think Mr.
Taylor has a question.

Mr. BARKER. Can I go back to this other one because this is more
than either legal argument or anything else. It is a question that we
have to, whatever we do, make it practical.

There is no use of putting something on the books that cannot work.
The problem is, we will of course comply with the directives to the
extent we are able, but the problem is that you want the tribes-at
least I want the tribes-s-that are concerned and able to do something
about this, to get the information properly and accurately.

I do not want to put in a requirement which will require people to
do the impossible and, therefore, ignore it. I think that we all want to
carry out the spirit of this notice and I am merely saying that as we do,
let's face the reality of how do you identify the tribe of which a child
is a member.

Mr. DUCHENEAUX. I understand that, and I appreciate that.
I want to move on to something else and perhaps there are other

questions on this point. Since you are here, I want to take advantage of
your expertise as an attorney who has worked many years in Indian
affairs.

You brought up the question of the constitutionality of this bill and
that of course was the major point advanced by the Justice Depart­
ment.

With respect to two categories of people now-this is with respect
to the notice requirements, jurisdiction requirements, transfer require­
ments-on category was the on-reservation member situation. The
Justice Department clearly admits and recognizes that the Indian
tribes have a right to jurisdiction over any placement or adoption of
a child in that situation.

They go on to say with respect to the other two categories that is,
the situation where there is a nonmember of the reservation-an In­
dian eligible for membership in the tribe hut not a member on and
off the reservation. They advance the proposition that to require the
State courts to give notice to an Indian tribe of any action with respect
to a child in that situation, or to provide for a transfer of that action
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to the tribal courts would be invidious discrimination and a denial of
the equal protection of the laws.

I want to pursue that a little hit, not long, but for a short time.
Is it your opinion that an Indian tribe independently of the natural
parents of an Indian child, has a legitimate interest in that child if it
IS a member or eligible for membership in the tribe ~

Mr. BARKER. Let me speak this way, Mr. Ducheneaux.
I have not gone back to review the oases recently to speak to this

and expect mainly by my reaction and tendencies based upon years of
exposure to Indian Iaw and the answer is this: I think they have a
definite legitimate interest that needs to he considered and protected.
T do not think though that that interest overrides and is superior to
the right of the child and the parents.

I think the first protection has to be different even to the individual
rights of the parents and family.

Mr. DUCHENEAUX. For the purpose of this, let's not bring in the
issue of the parents.

I want to assume a situation.
Mr. BARKER. I think the answer to your question then is yes, and I

just wanted to say that properly qualified you would have no consti­
tutional question there. This is a situation where the State court has
involuntarily separated an Indian child from his parents.

Mr. DUCHENEAUX. Involuntarily ~

Mr. BARKER. Yes.
Mr. DUCHENEAUX. Does the tribe have a legitimate interest in the

welfare and disposition of that Indian child who is either a member
of or eligible to he a member in the tribe ~

Mr. BARKER. I think my answer would still be yes.
That is my reaction, yes.
Mr. DUCHENEAUX. In your mind, would it be an interest which is

or could be independent of the interests of the parents ~

Mr. BARKER. Yes, qualified as I have said before, unless it is some
way infringed upon the rights of the parents.

Mr. DUCHENEAUX. We are assuming an involuntary separation.
Mr. BARKER. Yes.
Mr. DUCHENEAUX. If you destroy the children of the Indian tribe,

you destroy the tribe.
Mr. BARKER. I think that is sound.
Mr. DUCHENEAUX. That is obvious.
So, the tribe has a legitimate interest, and the United States has

obligations through treaty, statute, et cetera, to preserve and protect
the tribe.

Mr. BARKER. Right, and preserve the public interest which is part
of that.

Mr. DUCHENEAUX. The tribe.
Mr. BARKER. Yes.
Mr. DUCHENEAUX. If you destroy the children of the Indian tribe,

cases of Walcefield v. Little: Hyde omd Fisher v. District Court but
in viE'w. of the rationale of those cases and similar cases, doe~ not
the Umted States then have, under its trust responsibility and
power of the Constitution. the power to affect the State courts' 'opera­
tion on Indian children of that nature?
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Mr. BARKER. I would think so. I certainly heard your discussion
and read of the case this morning with the representative of the De­
partment of Justice. It certainly seems to me that the language you
quoted is directly on point.

I have not examined how broadly that has been examined in appeals
~ow many circuits subscribe to that viewpoint, but it seems to me that
It .has never been ruled contrariwise by any circuits or courts. So, I
thmk that that IS good law at this time.

Mr. DU:CHE.NEAUX. Just to follow a little more: so there could be
a compellmg mtere~t a? the part of the United States to act to pro­
tect the continued viability of an Indian tribe by enacting legislation
protectmg the children of that tribe or those children eligible to be
members of that tribe ~ .

Mr. ;BARKER: I would think that that is sound; yes.
Subject agam ~o lJ.ly hmltatIO?S, .s~ long as you are not infringing

upon first the baSIC. right of the individual and his family so that you
would have a constitutional VIOlatIOn, I think the two are reconcilable.

Mr. DUCHENEAUX. Are there any questions?
Mr. JACKSON. I had a question with respect to this problem of notice

to the hypothetical families in Idaho et cetera
. The minimum age requirement to be in the iDS program is 8 years'
IS that It ~ EIght to eighteen, I believe. . ,

Mr. B~RKER. It would be 8 years, but they have to b'e 8 years of age
for baptism, and they must be members of the church before they go.
So, they cannot go under 8.

Mr. JAC~SON. Has there been any experience under this program
t~a~ the children and their parents have themselves difficulty in iden­
tIfymg what tnb~ they consider to be members of?

It v;ould seem.If the parent and child know what band, say, on the
yo~th s :es~rvatIO~ they belong to, there would be no great problem
m IdentIfymg WhICh grouJ? would have to be notified.
. Mr. BARKER: My concern IS that I am trying t? protect against what
I~ ?ot .the ordmary case, but the exception which would get us into
litigation and testing the validity of the statute.

My ~swer as to the practical problem, as I have said, right now is
that WIth 75 percent of our people, the:y are getting this information
by a letter, and I thmk. that m most instances, particularly in our
work where we work mamly on regular existing Indian reservations
that th.ere would not be much of a problem. '

I thmk that as a practical matter it can work out. My concern is
not to create a f~w situations tha~ creat~ impossibilities. I am telling
~ou that the chairmen of the varIOU~ SIOUX groups, chairman of the

avajo gro~p, and others, under this procedure I am talking about
are ~ndm~ It .very workable because we have a continued working
relationship WIth them with no problem.
. Mr. JACKSON. Perhaps some sort of excepting language along the

lines of excep.t where good evi.deIl;ce t? the contrary can be shown that
It IS not po~sIbl~ to make notice In timely fashion as required by the
act, somethmg like tha:t, would that possibly solve the problem?

Mr. BARKER. It possibly could, and certainly I would tell you this,
we would make every effort to do what we can but I really if I were
to be called on some o~ the situations that I 'am familiar' with and
asked who to serve notice on, I would have a difficult time because
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some of these people do not consider themselves members of any par­
ticular tribe since they have long since been terminated and do not
have a relationship.

I think the problem you have to guard against-not that it occurs
in our program very often-but it is a conceivable thing to challenge
validity.

Say you have a young woman and who moved away from her tribe
a long, long time ago, and she has an illegitimate child. And she has
never wanted the people at home to know about it. Then she gets into
a point where she wants to place the child in some sort of placement
thing, not to terminate her connection with it but to help her in her
care and development of that child. She is raising it as hers and she
wants to keep the relationship. She does not want the people back in
Oklahoma where she came from to know about it. She would object
to our sending a notice to the Kiowa tribe in Oklahoma, but she would
want the child in the program.

That is the kind of a thing that I think raises technical objections.
How many of those do we have? Very few, but that might be the one
that would challenge the whole validity of the statute.

I think it is much better to realize the realities and to work around
it than to write some arbitrary language and impose a burden that is
impossible of meeting.

Mr. JACKSON. There is some amendatory language under dis­
cussion to provide a waiver in the case where the parent objected to
such notification.

Mr. BARKER. That would provide or take care of that one.
On the question of notice to the tribe, certainly in all the big tribes,

everybody that is in this room here today, there would be no prob­
lem. We would know where they were.

There is a difference between the federally recognized ones that we
are dealing with and the number of actual Indian tribes is rather
substantial as you know.

Mr. JACKSON. That is a difficult problem I guess.
Thank you.
Mr. DUCHENEAUX. Gunilla Foster.
Ms. FOSTER. I have seen your written testimony here.
The program is voluntary and all the children go to the places on

a bus; is that right?
Is that the normal way?
Mr. BARKER. The usual thing, for example, if we are taking a group

of peoJ?le from Navajo, we will have an appointed day where all of
the children and their families and their friends come together and
we go in. All the work has been done and they get on the bus and they
take them to the place where they will reside. Then, they have, through
the social workers and ecclesiastical leaders, the families on the receiv­
ing end ready to take them, process them and receive them.

Ms. FOSTER. If somebody wants to join the program late, he is not
able to do that then?

Mr. BARKER. That is the problem.
We gear it to a particular time so they can get into schools. You see

how our biggest problem, and our purpose here is education. They
have got to be at that home and settled and registered and ready to
go to school on time because that is what they are coming for.

Ms. FOSTER. So, most of the time everybody goes at the same time?
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Mr. BARKER. Goes at the same time and usually go home at the same
time. . d .

Ms. FOSTER. If somebody wants to discontinue the program unng
the year, then, they can--

Mr. BARKER. They can go home.
Ms. FOSTER. How do they get horne] .
Mr. BARKER. They get home. It IS arranged between the h?s~ family

and the natural family with the church people seemg that It IS taken
care of and it is worked out.

Ms. FOSTER. At their expense, right? .
Mr. BARKER. No; often it is done at the expense of the host family

or the church depending on the situation.
Ms. FOSTER. So, you are saying the majority of children travel at

one time to the school so there is no reason why you would not be able
to let the tribes know within 30 days that they have arrived?

Mr. BARKER. In the first place, when you are dealing with 2,700
people it takes a little while to get all the names and everything
tabulated and double checked to be sure you are right. We get every-
thing worked out on sheets and assignments. . . .

We use the idea of 45 days just to be sure we can work within It
and be sure we are accurate, As a practical matter, I would think on
most occasions that would be adequate time.

Ms. FOSTER. Do you not know before you put the children on t?e bus
who they are and who the parents are and where they are gomg or
is this something you decide after they come to the school?

Mr. BARKER. No; it is worked out before.
Ms. FOSTER. So, you would have a list before?
Mr. BARKER. Often we have a few cases of where the Indian parents

say, well, they do all the processing and at the last minute they ~ay
I don't think you should go. So, we don't have them all on our Iist,
and then they come in at the last minute and say they would like to
go, we have decided.

We figured out who will take eare. O! .the problem at home, we can
handle it, et cetera. So, we need flexibility. Sometlmes ~eople ll;re all
set to go and something comes up at home, unexpected Illness m ~he
family, and they need them at home or something and they decide
not to go.

So, we have to be flexible for the last minute adjustments.
Ms. FOSTER. I do not understand. W'hen a mother or. fatI:er put

their child on that bus, do they know what family that child WIll stay
with?

Mr. BARKER. Usually.
Ms. FOSTER. They would have their address and phone number

before they left?
Mr. BARKER. Usually, but not always. Usually, yes. ., .
In other words, they do not get into the pro~lem of the suitability

and the availability of the family they are gomg to reside WIth.
Mr. FOSTER. No.
Mr. BARKER. That is really the question for the social workers and

the local ecclesiastical people who know the families. whether they
are able to take care of them and that they have the right attI.tude a?d
ability and the right children in the family so that the Indian child
woulrl fp,el comfortable-i-tbat sort of thinz has to b~ worked out"

Ms. FOSTER. OK.
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Mr. BARKER. It is conceivable at the last minute somethin would
C?me up th.at wOlfld make one family, host family better for t~is par­
ticular Indian child than another.

So, .there might be. on~ or two last minute changes. Usually, the
plannmg and everythmg ISall done in advance so that we know where
they .are gomg. So, 3°-15 days lead time to check all the lists ve
few,I.s what we are asking for, and it is worked out pretty weli wiili
the tribes we work WIth.
d Ms. FOSTER. My ?oncern is that, during the 30 days in which the tribe
o~s ?ot have notice, somethmg major could have happened to the

child s fam:ly at home, and if you do not have that list with which

I
to co~mumcate through the church and to the home there is a verv
o~ time lapse there. '-oJ
f r, BARKER. As a practical matter, if something happens like that
or example, Peter Mcfronald or: somebody at Navajo would et on
~he phone and call the social service office in that same day we~ould

ave a phone call back and working with them to work it out
They ~n~w exactly wh~re to go and who to call and that is th~ fastest

way to 0 It. As a practical matter if something like that comes u
they ckall us, and we WIll break our backs to be sure that family's neea~
are ta en care of.

Mr. DUCHENEA"?X. Pete Taylor?
Mr. TAYLOR. I Just have a few observations to make on your testi

mony. -
I w

t
as cdoncer~ed .about your reference to imposing a burden on tribal

cour sun er this bill.
. As I read thi.s bill-a.nd. I ~hi~k probably you will agree-this bill
Ii no~trhnsferrmgany jurisdiction to tribal courts which they do not
a rde~ y ave unless they ask for a transfer out of a State court pro
cee mg. -

In.addition, some tribes are authorized to come out from under

b
P ubh cILaw 280 and establish courts of their own. Again that would

e avo unteer act on ~he part of that tribe. '
So, ~ do not see this bill as resulting in some automatic addition of

a massive caseload onto the tribal courts.
iu~r. BARKER. On that I would just say that I have heard some tribal
ihdoe~ o~ Oldllarger groups expres.s¥:eat concern that people expect
toh~ dl a~thetha ?ase load and activities that they would not be able

n .eWI err existing funds and personnel.
If~h:- ~ust'[hSPOdldi~gto that and I think that what you say is true.
the J' Y. d~ ti anThe It, then they don't have to reach out and ask for

. uris IC IOn. ~r.e may be a little bit of a practical robl b
~we~n wha.t t~e political leaders of the tribe might thitik th:;- ca~

an e a!1 w at the courts can handle with their personnel funds

buf~~~ ~f:t~hcir~~~ii:~expectsboh:a°yts to handle the.ir Etigll;tion
circuit and you can't po:;,eI"balrys o-ee'tlan d' .0~1 arfg'Ue 3a case m the nmthh .... ecision or years Somethi
ougrtst to be done about that and it is likely to happen in the tribal
cou .
tu~~~~:I~h' Pkerhapts they shdo~ld exami!Ie the tribal court struc-

M B
m mos cases are isposed of m 2 weeks

r, ARKER. Yes; that is right. .
Mr. TAYLO~. Another observation I had on this problem of the

recommendation that the tribal chairman communicate with the'
church to find out about the placements is that the LDS .. progmm IS
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not the only program that is operating on Indian reservations and I
have no idea how many different programs may be operating. .

If the burden is on the agency to notify the tribe, then the chair­
man has a way of keeping track of this. If the burden is on the chair­
man to write the different agencies, I do not know how he would
ever find out which ones have been functioning in that area.

Mr. BARKER. I would say this is a two-edged sword, too.
It is a pI1actical problem. If we get a smadl tribe, band or group

that's organized they don't have a lot of staff and people to work on
this type of problem and we would have to gear ourselves to the fact
that they can only do so much follow-up land the church is aware of

this.If we could just some way work out an arrangement whereby we
could get the responsible party on a current basis and not be expected
to go beyond that, of course, we are willing to do this because we
understand the problem is of the tribes, so that the tribe cannot be
given 'an impossible burden but neither can the church organization.

Mr. TAYLOR. The third observation I would make, and it may be
an area of some confusion, is that as I read S. 1214 as passed by the
Senate, the executive officer of the tribe which was to be notified was
the executive officer of the tribe occupying the reservation from which
the child was being taken.

Mr. BARKER. Yes.
Mr. TAYLOR. It was not necessarily the tribal chairman of the tribe

of which the child was a member.
Mr. BARKER. I understand.
Mr. TAYLOR. So that could be some difference in our thinking on

that.Mr. BARKER. If that is clarified, then-and if you are on a reserva-
tion, there is no problem of finding out, for exsmple, who the chair­
man of the Navajo tribe is or who the chairman of your Wind River,
two tribes, for example, up there, you could find out whether it should
be Arapaho or Shoshone.

On some reservations you might have a number of tribes. I guess
you could find out who to send it to, but it might be a problem where
you have mulnpeople tribes on a reservation.

Mr. TAYLOR. When the case worker or recruiter or missionary is
there, on the reservation, it certainly would be no different for him
to go to the tribal headquarters or wherever and ascertain who the
chairman of the tribe is. I would not think so.

Mr. BARKER. My point is that, to use two good examples, the
Wind River Reservation, if you use the test of residing on Wind
River Reservation, you have two very fine, strong tribes, the Arap­
aho and Shoshone; now which one do you want us to send it to ~

Mr. TAYLOR. Both. [Laughter.]
It is a fair observation which reflects on this draft.
Mr. BARKER. It is ,a tough problem to work with, but I am sure we

can find a solution.
Mr. DUCHENEAUX. Ms. Marks has a questiOlIl.
Ms. MARKS. Just one quick one because I do not really understJand

procedure in one area of this whole thing. .
It is my understanding that many States and county school sys-

tems, prior to enrolling a child in school, require some type of a
legal document stating' that the person enrolling that child has some
type of legal responsibility for that child.



1.72

Is that generally always worked out previously so we are not deal­
ing with any guardianship arrangements even on 'a temporary basis ~

Mr. BARKER. Yes, Ms. Marks.
It is fully understood by the States in which these families are

serving as host families. This arrangement is worked out and there
is no legal guardianship. They fully understand that the Iridian
children are merely coming to reside m the home of the host family.
They are coming there along with the other children from that home,
but they belong, for example, at Navajo or they belong at Hopis or
Fort Hall or someplace and they are members of the families of
those reservations.

Ms. MARKS. The last quick question, you mentioned to Ms. Foster
that all the children generally leave together.

Are they generally returned together at the same time ~ So in other
words, if a child is not returned when at the end of the school year
for some reason--the family wishes him to stay--what is the
procedure~ .

Are you aware of these as the church is aware of these ~ Do they
get special permission from church stafl' as well as the parents or
does this become an interpersonal relationship between the two sets
of parents]

Mr. BARKER. I am sure the program operates this way. We have a
rule that a child must be returned and the only exception to that is if
the natural parents request for some reason that they be retained-s-that
is avery, very rare exception, about the only case I know of is where at
home there was serious illness in the natural parents. One passed away
and the other was very seriously ill and the father asked by letter if
they could keep the child over the summer because he wanted to come
back in the fall. This was taken up by the host parents with the church
and they looked into it. They found it to be a genuine condition and
approved it.

That would be a rare exception, hut it is probably the only example
I can think of where they would stay on.

Ms. MARKS. Thank you. .
Mr. DUCHENEAUX. Thank you very much, Mr. Barker, we appreciate

your testimony. . ,
The Chairman has asked that the following correspondence be in­

serted in the record:
A letter from the late Gov. Wesley Bolin of Arizona in support of

the bill with specific comments.
A mailgram from the Shoshone and Arapahoe tribes of Wind River

Reservation in Wyoming.
Additional testimony 'by the Central Maine Indian Association.
Testimony from the Seattle Indian Center, Inc.
Also other letters from State officials commenting on the legislation.
[The additional material referred to may be found in the appendix.]
Mr. DUCHENEAUX. I think that concludes our hearing. The chairman

normally indicates that the record will remain open for 10 days for
any additional statements or testimony.

That will close the hearing.
Thank you very much.
[Whereupon, at 1 :10 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon­

vene at the call of the Chair.]

A P PEN D I X

Additional Material Submitted for the Hearing Record

STATEMENT OF RICK LAVIS, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY-INDIAN AFFAIRS
(PROGRAM OPERATIONS) BEFORE THE HEARING OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON INDIAN

AFFAIRS AND PUBLIC LANDS OF THE COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES ON S. 1214, THE "INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT
OF 1977", FEBRUARY 9, 1978.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before this Subcommittee

today to present the Interior Department's testimony on s. 1214, liThe Indian

Child Welfare Act of 1977".

We agree that too often Indian children have been removed from their parents

and placed in non-Indian homes and institutions. We also agree that the

separation of an Indian child from his or her family can cause that child to

lose his or her identity as an Indian and to lose a sense of self-esteem

which can in turn lead to the high rates among Indian children of alcoholism,

drug abuse, and suicide. However we do not believe that S. 1214, in its

(173)


